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17

CHAIR CARROLL:

(Gavel).

The Human Services and Economic

18

Development Committee will come to order.

19

morning, members and members of the public.

20

morning we have one item on our agenda, HSED-17, and

21

I'd like to introduce our Committee members.

22

Anne Johnson, our Vice-Chair, is excused.

23

with us Danny Mateo and Michael Molina, and Riki

24

Hokama is on Lanai today is also excused.

25

have other Council members with us this -- oh,
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I was misinformed.

Riki Hokama, our

1

excuse me.

2

Committee member, is here with us today, and we have

3

our other Council members, Councilmember Wayne

4

Nishiki and Councilmember Charmaine Tavares.

5

you for being with us today.

6

Housing and Human Concerns we have Alice Lee and our

7

Deputy Corporation Counsel Ed Kushi, and we have our

8

Staff, Shannon Alueta, our Legislative Analyst, and

9

Jo-Ann Sato, our Secretary.

10

Thank

From Department of

Before we have public testimony this morning,

11

we are going to have a presentation, and following

12

this presentation, then we will go into our public

13

testimony.

14

Members, the agreement before us is between

15

Lai Honua, LLC, Lokahi Adventures, LLC, and the

16

County of Maui.

17

agenda for today, the purpose of the draft agreement

18

is to state how the developer intends to satisfy the

19

County's affordable housing requirements for its 104

20

apartment/hotel room project known as Wailea Beach

21

Villas by constructing 26 affordable multi-family

22

housing units which will be located at The Villas at

23

Kenolio project in accordance with Chapter 2.94 of

24

the Maui County Code.

25

and consider recommending any comments for the full

To clarify the wording on our

We will review the agreement
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1

Council's consideration.

2

going to have the overview of the project, and after

3

that we will accept public testimony.

4

In a few minutes we're

If the presenters would like to come forward.

5

6

ITEM NO. 17: RE: AFFORDABLE HOUSING AGREEMENT
(C.C. 02-124)

7

8
9

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

Good morning, Chairman Carroll and

members of the Human Services Committee and other

10

Council members, Tavares and Nishiki.

11

Gwen Ohashi Hiraga, and I represent the applicant in

12

this project.

13

developer.

14

for which hard copies were transmitted.

15

the Council members have that.

16

go into our PowerPoint presentation at this time.

17

My name is

Also with me is Mr. Mark Whiting, the

We did prepare a PowerPoint presentation

Okay.

I believe

So if we could just

The request before you is to review

18

and comment on a proposed affordable housing

19

agreement --

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

CHAIR CARROLL:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

Mr. Chairman, excuse me.

Yes.
Perhaps it would be easier if

Ms. Hiraga would take a seat here.

24

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

Okay.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Since she has a book that she's
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2
3

4

5

referring to also.
CHAIR CARROLL:

I think that would be much easier for her.

Thank you.
MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

Okay.

The request before you today is

5

to review and comment on the proposed affordable

6

housing agreement for the Wailea Beach Villas

7

project, and this is being done pursuant to

8

Condition No. 19 of the project special management

9

area permit approval.

Condition No. 19 states that

10

the project shall comply with the County of Maui's

11

affordable housing policies for hotel-related

12

development, Chapter 2.94, Maui County Code.

13

condition was recommended by the Department of

14

Housing and Human Concerns in its review of the

15

Wailea Beach Villas SMA application before the

16

Planning Commission.

17

This

Pursuant to Chapter 2.94, the Wailea Beach

18

Villas project is required to construct one

19

affordable housing unit for every four of the 104

20

apartment/hotel rooms to be constructed.

21

satisfy this requirement of the SMA condition and

22

Chapter 2.94, the Wailea Beach Villas project

23

developer will construct 26 affordable multi-family

24

housing units at the Villas at Kenolio project.

25

And to

Just -- as you notice, the agreement makes
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1

reference to owners, project developers, et cetera,

2

and just for clarification purposes, the Wailea

3

Beach Villas project owner is Lai Honua, LLC.

4

project developer -- Wailea Beach Villas project

5

developer is Lokahi Ventures, LLC, and the Wailea

6

Beach Villas affordable housing developer, for which

7

units will be constructed at the Villas at Kenolio,

8

is Ka Ono Ulu Villas, LLC.

9

The

Again, the location of these affordable

10

housing units are at the Wailea -- are at the Villas

11

at Kenolio project in Kihei.

12

site plan for the Wailea -- for the -- I'm sorry,

13

for the Villas at Kenolio project off of Piilani

14

Highway, bordered by Ka'ono'ulu Street, and it might

15

be easier to look at it from your hard copies, but

16

what we've done is we've shown the location of the

17

26 units, which is going to be located in six of the

18

16 buildings at the project site, and we've numbered

19

the 26 units, identified these units by unit type

20

with an explanation of what the units will be.

21

Units will range from 898 square feet to

22

approximately 1200 square feet.

23

are the locations of the 26 units.

24
25

This slide shows the

So that -- those

And the next slide, the affordable sales
summary that's based on the County of Maui's 1999
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1

Human Needs Assessment Report, and after discussion

2

with the Department of Housing and Human Concerns we

3

did arrive at these sale summary levels.

4

100 -- of the 26 units, 35 percent, or nine units,

5

will be offered for sale to those at 100 percent or

6

less of median income, and the selling price is --

7

the selling price would be an average of 160,100.

8

The next category is at the 110 percent or less of

9

median income, and that's 38 percent of the units,

Of the

10

or ten units, and, as noted, the anticipated selling

11

price is 180,300.

12

units, or seven units, would be at 120 percent or

13

less of median income and anticipated selling price

14

is 2,000 -- $200,600.

15

And lastly, 27 percent of the

The owner occupancy requirement that is

16

included in the draft affordable housing agreement

17

is for ten years.

18

Villas at Kenolio, the Villas at Kenolio project is

19

being constructed in phases, and these affordable

20

units coincide with the phasing of the Villas.

21

the first -- the first phase of the affordable

22

housing units is actually in the second phase of the

23

Villas at Kenolio project for which the ten units --

24

and this slide shows the units that will be

25

constructed during phase II and the construction

As far as implementation for the
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8

schedule.
As noted, the first ten units are scheduled

3

to start construction or are under construction next

4

month and it will take about a year.

5

is in phase III of the Villas at Kenolio project for

6

the 14 units and the construction schedule for these

7

units are from January 2003 to January 2004, and

8

lastly, the two final units would be part of phase

9

IV, and this construction schedule is from June 2003

10
11

The next phase

to 2004.
I also want to note that the Villas at

12

Kenolio has a recreational center with a pool, a

13

spa, exercise room, barbecue and picnic areas, and

14

it will be constructed during phase II of the

15

project, and of course, you know, it's an amenity of

16

the project that will be open to all residents of

17

the project.

18

The next few slides are the floor plans for

19

the different types of units.

20

plan of the largest unit, which is 1,173 square

21

feet, and I just wanted to note that all of the

22

units are two-bedroom/two-bath units, so the next

23

couple of slides show the different types of units

24

that will be offered for sale.

25

Okay.

This is the floor

I put this -- we put this slide in
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The Council very

1

just for informational purposes.

2

recently approved the affordable housing agreement

3

for the Kahana Ridge and, you know, in that -- in

4

the Kahana Ridge project, as you know, Council

5

approval was required because of the zoning

6

condition.

7

at Kenolio, the Council's jurisdiction is to review

8

and comment, and in terms of comparing prices, we

9

just thought that it might be interesting to note

In this particular issue, for the Villas

10

the difference in prices.

11

with the units at the Villas, and it's important to

12

note that the Villas at Kenolio units are based on

13

the County's median family income guidelines and

14

it's dealt

15

Assessment as adjusted by the Department of Housing

16

and Human Concerns.

17

So the first slide deals

it deals with the 1999 Human Needs

And again, this is just a repeat of what the

18

anticipated sales range will be, the different

19

median income ranges at 100 percent, 110 percent,

20

and 120 percent.

21

percent, which is slightly above the current

22

prevailing interest rate, and in comparison what we

23

did was we tried to show what the HUD figures would

24

be if we were to use the HUD guidelines for these

25

same units.

We are using an interest rate at 7

And, again, you know, we are focusing
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1

on the County -- that last column that deals with

2

the County's pricing.
Okay, the next slide is the Kahana Ridge, and

3
4

again, this is just being offered for information.

5

This concludes the -- my presentation and we're open

6

to any questions any members may have.

7

CHAIR CARROLL:

Members, since we only have one testifier,

8

I'd like to do the public testimony before we get

9

into the question period.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

11

CHAIR CARROLL:

14
15

No objections.

Thank you.

Thank you, Gwen.

We'd now like to open public testimony.

12
13

Any objections?

MS. ALUETA:

Mr. Chair, the first and only testifier is

DeGray Vanderbilt.
CHAIR CARROLL:

All right, DeGray, since you're the only

16

testifier in effect, you have three minutes and then

17

after you finish you still have another three

18

minutes.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

19
20

MR. VANDERBILT:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you

21

for letting me testify after the proposal, because

22

from the agreement there's not a lot of figures in

23

there and it was very helpful.

24

that's worrisome, and I don't know what the whole

25

solution is, but on major developments around this

I guess the thing
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1

County it just seems the Council doesn't have much

2

say, whether it be subdivisions which are major

3

urban developments which are ministerially approved

4

by the Department of Public Works/ and affordable

5

housing, which is such a critical need, where you

6

see many families leaving Maui to go to the mainland

7

not for jobs but -- because there's the same jobs on

8

the mainland but you can get an affordable house for

9

one-third the cost as you can here.

And that's got

10

to change, and how it's going to change when you're

11

up in the 160 to 200 range, I don't know.

12

But I read through this agreement, and one of

13

the things is that under -- on page -- well, these

14

aren't -- these aren't numbered, this agreement, but

15

in Article 1 under the definition it says that -- on

16

5, a buyer must have the financial ability to

17

purchase an affordable unit.

18

there she showed some figures and she said they used

19

7 percent interest, but it might be good for this

20

Council to have a banker in here to say what

21

somebody can really afford.

22

Now, when Gwen got up

Now, when you develop these prices which

23

somebody can afford, how much debt do they assume

24

the buyer has?

25

payment?

No debt?

One credit card?

A car

That makes a lot of difference in who can
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1

qualify for certain things.

Maybe this is all going

2

to be financed by the County's agreement! but the

3

time frame -- the time frame on this also seems --

4

well, no, I guess on page -- again, this doesn't

5

have any -- it's hard to read this agreement, but in

6

Article 1, definitions, the median annual income, I

7

don't know how that's amended from time to time, but

8

as I've mentioned in other testimonies, Molokai's

9

median income -- I looked at the top 25 richest ZIP

10

codes, which was in the Pacific Business News, and

11

number 13 or 16 was Maunaloa! and there's so many

12

people that are below the median income up there but

13

we have some wealthy people moving into that area

14

and now it's skewed the median income statistics.

15

So median income versus what a family -- a

16

working family can actually afford is something that

17

needs to be looked at I think a little closer, and I

18

think if you talk to

19

be from City Bank or American Savings up here --

20

MS. ALUETA:

21

MR. VANDERBILT:

have some banker, whether it

Three minutes.
Okay.

They can continue on.

As you go

22

on through this things, it talks about the

23

affordable housing program and it talks about if DHH

24

fails to disapprove in writing, then everything

25

becomes approved.

It says that in several cases,
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1

but what's the procedure if DHH, say, says we don't

2

approve this?

3

lot -- there's a lot of other things in here that --

4

it's -- I just read this this morning, but I think

5

the important thing is to get the information out

6

there as soon as possible to the people and make

7

sure that -- who's going to enforce this agreement,

8

this owner requirement, ownership requirement?

9
10

MS. ALUETA:

What happens then?

Well, there's a

Four minutes.

MR. VANDERBILT:

If the ownership requirement is not met,

11

is that something that's self enforcing or does the

12

County enforce it or what?

I don't know.

13

seems to me that this is

these are still fairly

14

high prices, even though their compared to other

15

things, and when you have working families and a

16

couple of kids, this is a pretty high price to pay,

17

but that's the way the rules are now.

18

cases it seems that it may be even better sometimes

19

to take the money and not take a choice and then go

20

buy some unused ag land where you can put some

21

descent-sized fee simple housing on, say, a 10,000

22

square foot lot.

23

the cost of materials for a three-bedroom/two-bath

24

house is $62,000 and we're allowing all these

25

affordable housing agreements to go through like

It just

And in some

Because, as I've mentioned before,
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1

they're really helping the working families, and in

2

my opinion, they arenlt.

3

MS. ALUETA:

Five minutes.

4

MR. VANDERBILT:

And I think that there's got to be some

5

way where this County can secure some land or use

6

the land that it already has or State lands, which

7

is called for in our general plan, to try to get a

8

land base to develop some affordable housing, and

9

the County can develop affordable housing.

Some

10

people say that the County shouldn't be in the

11

affordable housing business.

12

because it's just a matter of -- I don't know.

13

something that really needs to be looked at and

14

hopefully it will and the Council can get a -- more

15

of a say in what happens in these affordable housing

16

agreements, rather than just review and comment

17

because you

18

MS. ALUETA:

19

MR. VANDERBILT:

20

CHAIR CARROLL:

Well, I think they are

Six minutes.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you, DeGray.

Council members, any questions for

21

Mr. DeGray?

23

wishes to give testimony at this time?

24

none

l

Thank you.

Is there anyone else who

22

25

It's

public testimony is now closed.
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.
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CHAIR CARROLL:

Members

first, any questions?

I

Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yeah

l

thank you.

I came in here

4

to -- first of all

5

them

6

in which the developer is saying that they were

7

mandated by the Planning Commission in July 2nd of

8

2001 / and in it the Planning Commission said under

9

19 of the conditions

l

l

if members have 2.94 in front of

which is the law in which the -- or the policy

l

"That the project shall comply

10

with the County of Maui's affordable housing

11

policies for hotel-related developments (Chapter

12

2.94) . "

13

So then I looked at 2.941 because DeGray

14

brought up the fact of what the developer in getting

15

together with Alice decided these units should fall

16

under.

17

and, Mr. Corporation Counsel, if you look under this

18

also, and under C it says,

19

Maui County Council of the housing guidelines

20

required in this Chapter, the Human Concerns

21

Director shall review all affordable housing

22

proposals and shall consider the following factors

23

in his or her review," and then it goes down one

24

through five, type of units, rental, fee simple or

25

leasehold, retention of units, affordable housing

And, Mr. Chairman, I looked under 2.94.030,

"Pending enactment by the
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1

for period of not less than ten years, location of

2

units, and affordable rates.

3

Alice, do you have anything that this Council

4

has set in a housing guideline that this Council has

5

set for you to look at?

6

CHAIR CARROLL:

7

MS. LEE:

8

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

9

Ms. Lee.

No.
Okay.

So I wanted to say and

challenge this Council that we need to look at

10

housing guidelines, and so whatever Alice is doing

11

without -- with asking her this question, then how

12

do you consider these guidelines?

13

considered it?

14

CHAIR CARROLL:

15

MS. LEE:

16

17
18

How have you

Ms. Lee.

For 2.94 I just follow what you just listed

there.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Just that, because we've not

adopted any other kind of guidelines?

19

MS. LEE:

Right.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Then I looked at D,

21

Mr. Chairman, and in that it says,

"Each affordable

22

housing proposal shall be reflected in an agreement

23

drafted to be enforceable by the County and shall

24

bind all persons having an interest in the property.

25

The unexecuted agreement shall be submitted to the
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The Council

1

Council for its review and comment.

2

shall then transmit its comments and the agreement

3

to the Administration for further negotiation and

4

modification, if appropriate, and for proper

5

execution.

6

be approved and signed by the Mayor and properly

7

recorded prior to the issuance of the building

8

permit.

9

agreement shall be transmitted to the Council."

The affordable housing agreement shall

A copy of the executed affordable housing

Assuming this also, Mr. Chairman, I just want

10
11

to say that, number one, we need to get our

12

guidelines done here.

13

despite that we are so-called the policy -- that's

14

our responsibility, all we do once Alice sends this

15

agreement to us is pretty well look at it, make

16

comments if we've got some concerns, send it back to

17

them.

18

and, again, it just goes through our hands and then

19

we just look at it and go right into the toilet --

20

into the trash can.

21

look at this because we've not done our work, and so

22

today I just want to bring that up before I pursue

23

now more relevant questions.

Number two, when I read this,

Alice sends back to us the executed agreement

And I'm saying that we need to

24

And the relevant question is this/ as we look

25

at this document -- and, Gwen, you bring up -- well,
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1

I bring up a concern.

2

the Villas project, Wailea Beach Villas project, did

3

you represent to the Commission that it was a --

4

going to be a hotel project?

5

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

When this project, which is

Councilmember Nishiki, when the Wailea

6

Beach Villas project was presented to the Planning

7

Commission, our firm was not the firm that handled

8

the SMA.

9

Partners.

10
11

It was Rory Frampton from Chris Hart &
However, if you want Mr. Whiting to

respond to that, he can.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Mr. Whiting is here.

Thank you.

And while you're

12

walking, Mr. Whiting, maybe you can tell us what

13

that zoning is of this property where you're

14

building your 104 units.

15

MR. WHITING:

Yes, it's a hotel-zoned parcel, which --

16

just to clarify for the benefit of the Committee,

17

good morning, what we're building there, we're

18

building 104 -- and we're now actually probably

19

going to scale it down a little more to probably 98

20

residential units which will be sold to individuals

21

as condominiums.

22

So as we went through our permit processing

23

on this property, we spent considerable time with

24

the Planning staff and with the various County

25

agencies reviewing our conditions pertaining to our
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1

approval.

And the position of the County with

2

respect to our project was if we were selling our

3

condominiums -- and just bear in mind/ we had hotel

4

zoning for between three and 400 units and we're

5

building about a third of that.

6

won't be operated as a hotel.

7

sell the units to individual owners.

It won't be -- it
We're planning to

8

But as we went through our processing with

9

the County/ the question was/ you know/ will your

10

owners be renting these units out on a case-by-case

11

basis to be rented on a short-term transient basis?

12

And the County took what I would view as a very

13

conservative view and said/ you know, to the extent

14

that you want your owners to be able to rent short

15

term, we would like you to comply with 2.94 because

16

they will be rented for potentially terms less than

17

six months, which is considered transient.

18

you know, we agreed to comply with the requirements.

19

So we --

If you look at the Wailea area historically,

20

the various comparable projects, about half of the

21

owners that buy these units tend to have the units

22

rented on a short-term basis.

23

be helpful to us in marketing the units to allow the

24

owners the freedom to do what they want to do.

25

we agreed to comply with this particular ordinance.

We felt that it would
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

So this so-called Wailea Beach

2

Villas falls in between the old Inter Continental

3

and the Grand Wailea Hotel on the beach front there?

4

MR. WHITING:

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

6

MR. WHITING:

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

8

9

Correct.
That sliver there?

Yes.
Okay.

So in between those you've

got two hotels?
MR. WHITING:

Yes.

And I think the original intention,

10

just for the benefit of some of you that don't know

11

me, I worked at Wailea in the early '80s, met many

12

of you years ago, but that original parcel was sold

13

to Mr. Sekiguchi as part of the sale of the Grand

14

wailea parcel and the Four Seasons parcel, and so

15

the original intention was that was going to be part

16

of the hotel development.

17

and planned to build some residential units, which

18

was something he chose to do as part of his plan.

19

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

However, he subdivided

Right, right, and actually went

20

there I think, for those of you that have been on

21

the Council and looked at some of the activities

22

that the Grand Wailea was holding there, and there

23

was a big controversy on whether that property

24

should have been taxed for the kind of uses that it

25

was being done.

Anyway, now getting back to this,
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1

do you intend on selling this as time share?

2

the Maui Marriott, we've seen another project coming

3

up in Ka'anapali where they're going to do time

4

shares.

Is this so-called a time share

5

MR. WHITING:

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

7

8
9

We see

No.
-- that may be looked at or could

be looked at?
MR. WHITING:

No, sir, and just so you know, the Wailea

Resort Covenants Codes and Restrictions, the CC&Rs,

10

restrict time share within Wailea, just so you know,

11

so we can't do it.

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

13

MR. WHITING:

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

We cannot do time share.
Okay.

Okay.
Then getting back, Mr. Chairman,

15

to the history of this project and now what is going

16

to be done for this affordable housing policy, the

17

area that you are building this at Kenolio, is this

18

an existing developed area already that now

19

this a brand-new project that hasn't been built yet?

20

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

or is

It's a brand-new project.
I'm trying to figure out exactly

22

where this is on Kenolio, Gwen.

23

specific?

24

much.

25

the mauka side of Kenolio?

Can you be site

Because your map really doesn't show

Is it closer to South Kihei Road?

Is it on

Is it on the makai side?
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MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

Mr. Nishiki, I'll give you this TMK

2

map, but to clarify the location of the Villas at

3

Kenolio project, let's see, it's

4

located off of South Kihei Road as you go up

5

Ka'ono'ulu Street, and it's not on Kenolio.

6

Ka'ono'ulu.

7

It's below the area that was proposed for the

8

commercial by Betsill, I guess would be a better

9

explanation.

10
11

MR. WHITING:

I would say it's

It's

It's -- how would we best describe it?

Mr. Nishiki, this is the -- our partner on

this project is Betsill Brothers.

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

13

MR. WHITING:

Yeah.

Just so you're familiar,

the parcel really

14

extends -- it's a number of different TMK numbers,

15

but it extends from Piilani all the way down to

16

South Kihei Road.

17
18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

It's right across the parking lot

from the Maui Lu?

19

MR. WHITING:

Correct.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

21

MR. WHITING:

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Right?

Correct, but a little more mauka than that.
Yeah, where the problem with that

23

drainage basin that the Betsill Brothers built and

24

the widening and the concern that we had recently.

25

MR. WHITING:

Yeah, I'm not familiar with all the -- the
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1

drainage basin is in front of the

2

where our multi-family units will be built.

3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

4

MR. WHITING:

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

it's makai of

Right.

So it's towards the beach, just to clarify.
Okay.

And those are -- I mean,

6

it's a really nice area to buy.

My question, then,

7

is when I read -- and the pages aren't numbered, but

8

it says affordable sales summary, Gwen, and in it

9

you point out what these units are and when they

10

will -- their number and what median income it will

11

fall under.

12

and maybe Alice or Gwen, whomever can answer these

13

questions.

It says owner occupancy requirement,

Are these units going to be sold in fee?

14

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

Yes.

15

MS. LEE:

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yes.
Okay.

They're going to be sold in

17

fee, and in -- and I'm not sure, Alice, but in the

18

hotel ordinance, 2.94, we don't say that these units

19

can be bought by those that work within the Wailea

20

Beach Villas, right?

21

them.

22

hotels are there, we want to build because they have

23

an impact on the community.

24
25

MS. LEE:

It's not specifically for

It's just for anyone, but because these

2.94 used to have a requirement for employee

housing, but now it's affordable housing, so it
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applies to everyone.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

MS. LEE:

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

7

Okay.

So it would be sold in

fee now, and the requirement would be ten years?

4

6

Ah.

Yes.
And the County of Maui will be

handling the sales or is your group, Gwen?
MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

The County of Maui will not be

8

handling the sales.

As part of the requirement of

9

this agreement, the developer of the units must

10

prepare an affordable housing marketing plan that's

11

subject to review and approval by the Director of

12

Housing and Human Concerns, and we are working on

13

that marketing plan right now, but it will not be

14

the County will not be handling the sales of the

15

units, no.

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

And I'm glad to see that the

17

developer is phasing in the building of this project

18

with the phasing in of the expensive ones at the

19

Villas.

20
21

MS. LEE:

Is that something that you mandated?

They're doing the housing first, actually.

They're doing the affordable housing first.

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

23

MS. LEE:

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

25

Oh, this is even better, then.

Even better.
I see that some of them are up.

That's why I was curious.

I saw across the street
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1

where there's some units over there.

2

of it?

3

maybe it may not be specifically those units.

4

MR. WHITING:

Is that part

Is there some that are up already, Mark?

Or

At this point the -- this may be the first

5

time in Maui County history where actually the

6

affordable units are built before our project is

7

built.

8

have significant hurdles with respect to the Wailea

9

project, but we're actually underway with the

10
11

So the project is underway, and we still

affordable units now, so we're going.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Okay.

And so if there -- if the

12

timing of your project which you've given us, August

13

2002 to August 2003 you're going to put ten units up

14

and then January 2003 to 2004 you're going to put

15

phase III and then phase IV two units from 2003 to

16

2004, if your building of Beach Villas falls behind

17

time, are you saying to us that these time

18

commitments that you've set forth two thousand

19

and -- in here today, these units will be there,

20

despite that your expensive ones may --

21

MR. WHITING:

What I can tell you is that the way this

22

ordinance reads, which is actually more stringent

23

than the general County affordable housing

24

requirement, with respect to this hotel-related

25

affordable housing requirement, it very clearly

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

HSED 8/1/02

26

1

stipulates that our units have to -- the affordable

2

units have to be constructed for the Wailea Beach

3

Villas project to have its certificate of occupancy.

4

So we absolutely have to comply with that

5

requirement.

6

go, will really -- because actually we're down--

7

with the affordable project, we're in pre-sales, and

8

provided the pre-sales continue to go well, yes, to

9

answer your question, this project will be

And, you know, based on how our sales

10

constructed and completed before the Wailea Beach

11

Villas project.

12
13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Your certificate of occupancy that

you mention.

14

MR. WHITING:

Yes.

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Is it for the entire build out of

16

the 104 units or are you phasing in so that phase I

17

you build so much and therefore you'll receive a

18

certificate of occupancy?

19

MR. WHITING:

How does that work?

It's really for our first

So for

20

our first -- for us to convey our first unit, our

21

affordable units have to be done.

22

it's a pretty strict requirement, if you read the

23

requirements of the ordinance.

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

25

MR. WHITING:

So it's pretty

Okay.

Okay.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS
(808) 524-2090

I

INC.

HSED 8/1/02

1

27

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

And then finally, Gwen, you know

2

on your 100 percent of median or less of median

3

income and then you went to 160 -- and I know you

4

brought up and compared Kahana Ridge, and that makes

5

you look good.

6

not my concern.

7

know, that 160 is -- falls under, what, about 100

8

percent of median income?

9

top end?

Congratulations.

But -- but that's

My concern is still looking at, you

Is that where it is, the

It's not 85 or 90 or whatever?

10

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

No.

11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Okay.

So sorry I have to beg,

12

but, Mark, I'm glad you're here.

13

something different if we give you flexibility?

14

mean, in a -- sorry I've got to beg, but I wouldn't

15

feel justified if I didn't do it.

16

MR. WHITING:

I understand.

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

18

MR. WHITING:

Can you look at
I

What we -

I'm a servant.

As you imagine, we spent -- we spent

19

considerable time with Alice and her staff working

20

through this -- this exercise, and as you can see,

21

the affordable income tables for this particular

22

ordinance are, as you've mentioned, more stringent

23

and more difficult than the HUD requirements.

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

25

MR. WHITING:

Right.

We'd be happy to require -- to comply with
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1

the HUD requirements, but with respect to these

2

units, we'll be lucky to -- at this particular

3

pricing, we'll be lucky to break even and we'll

4

probably lose money.

5

considerable back and forth with Alice and her staff

6

about where we would -- we would break down these

7

levels.
And, you know, I think we're -- we've been

8
9

And so we went through

pushed to the edge in terms of our ability to -- and

10

let me just remind you, we didn't -- we didn't get

11

cute at all when we came to the Commission and we

12

came to Alice's staff.

13

the fact that probably 50 percent of these owners

14

will choose not to rent at Wailea, we'll build all

15

26 units.

16

You know, we believe -- I've been in Maui now, you

17

know, for almost 25 years.

18

the requirement.

19

that.

20

We said, you know, despite

We're not going to quibble about that.

We want to comply with

We don't want to play games like

So we -- we basically are building the full

21

26, when, you know, if you really go back to when

22

you and the Council originally put this ordinance in

23

effect, it was really for hotel developers that are

24

bringing on, you know, hundreds of employees.

25

know, we're going to bring on 15, maybe 20
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1

employees.

2

this should apply to a condominium project.

3

So it's really even questionable whether

So I would ask you respectfully to

4

acknowledge that we feel like we've gone a long way

5

to build -- this will be a great project for Maui.

6

As you've correctly noted, the great thing about

7

this is it's not a stand alone 26 units in the

8

middle of a field somewhere.

9

that buy these units will have the privilege of

This is -- the people

10

living in a very nice community where a lot of the

11

amenities will be subsidized, as you've noted, by

12

the more expensive units.

13

for the people of Maui, and as you also correctly

14

noted, this is just not for our employees.

15

everyone.

16

So it's a great project

It's for

So I think Alice and her staff and I just --

17

you know, I would like to say, from our perspective,

18

we feel like we've -- we've reached out to try to do

19

something that's good here, to not play any games,

20

to comply with the requirement, and we feel like

21

with respect to this pricing, you know, Alice and

22

her team worked us pretty hard already.

23

due respect, I would say that with respect to the

24

pricing, we'd like it to stay where it is.

25

So with all

Fortunately, interest rates are low, so the
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1

payment levels at this point are really as

2

affordable as they've been in 40 years for this

3

pricing l and so it does allow this particular

4

pricing to at least be available to a much larger

5

universe of buyers at this time.

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yeah.

To be honest with you

when

l

7

I -- because I didn't know specifically where these

8

units were l but now that I know where they are to

9

bel I mean, whoever buys this l it's like right

10

across the street is that whale sanctuarYI right

11

across the street is not a perfect sandy beachl but

12

you can just go right there and you can watch

13

sunsets.

14

and it's a surf site there too, butl you know

15

I want to thank you partly right now because I'm

16

quite impressed l that it be in fee is another thing.

It's awesome where these are going to bel

And l Alice l you know

17

God

I

I

this is awful of

l

18

me that I'm saying all these accolades todaYI butl

19

you know

20

we've not done our work here l I think is wonderful

21

that you've had the kokua with the developer and

22

we're developing these units and doing it, as he

23

said l ahead of his units.

24

of awe as I discuss this, but it's -- it sounds real

25

good.

I

it's like what you've got

Thank you.

l

despite that

So I'm quite in a state

And thank you

Mr. Whiting.

l
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1

MR. WHITING:

2

CHAIR CARROLL:

5

Thank you, Mr. Nishiki.

Members, anyone have any comments or

3
4

Thank you.

questions?

Mr. Mateo.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Gwen, usually projects like this

6

also includes maintenance fees and sometimes,

7

depending on projects, maintenance fees can be quite

8

high.

9

affordable units, are any waivers or conditions on

Are these people who will be qualifying for

10

the maintenance fees part of consideration?

Because

11

they could mean the difference between individuals

12

being able to keep their units and losing their

13

units.

14

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

To my knowledge the maintenance fees

15

within the project apply to all units and it is part

16

of the public report that has been filed with the

17

Real Estate Commission, and I don't believe that,

18

you know, any of these affordable units will be

19

exempt from the overall fees that all units within

20

the project will be assessed.

21

looked at -- the estimated fee that is being looked

22

at that's filed with the public report is about $250

23

a month.

24

believe that it's going to be waived right now, no.

25

CHAIR CARROLL:

That's the average.

The fee that is being

And -- but I don't

Mr. Mateo, do you have anything further?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO;

Those qualifying for these units,

2

the 160,000 units, can you tell me what projected

3

monthly fee it will be for them to

4

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

6

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

You mean their mortgage?
Yeah.

Ballpark it.

Ballpark figure on the mortgage for

7

160 at 7 percent.

8

monthly mortgage breakdown average.

9

information for you.

10

MS. LEE:

I don't know if Alice has that
I can get that

If I can add, on page 7 of the agreement -- and

11

this matter was brought up earlier.

What happens

12

I mean, the question was does the Department

13

actually get involved with the sales of the units

14

and administer the sales.

15

oversight and we provide enforcement.

16

developer has agreed that in the event the County

17

determines that the buyer of an affordable housing

18

unit does not qualify as an affordable buyer or that

19

an affordable housing unit is sold at a price in

20

excess of that approved by our Department, then we

21

will consider that unit as not satisfying the

22

requirements of 2.94, so they would have to provide

23

another unit.

Well, we provide
So the

24

So that doesn't answer your question

25

directly, but it answers the issue that was brought
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1

up earlier, and that we will continue to provide

2

oversight on the project as far as sales go and as

3

far as qualification goes.

4

nowadays even the single family attached

5

subdivisions and housing projects have maintenance

6

fees, so that needs to be taken into consideration.

7

Whether it's multi-family or single family detached,

8

there are maintenance fees for almost all projects

9

these days, and we will take into consideration

10

income with regard to maintenance fees.

11

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

12

CHAIR CARROLL:

13

14

And I'd like to add that

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you.

or comments?

Members, any further questions

Mr. Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Carroll.

15

Question either for Gwen or the applicant with

16

regards to amenities.

17

with these affordable units, are they comparable or

18

above what is typically offered on the affordable

19

housing market?

20

MS. OHASHI HlRAGA:

The amenities that go along

I -- well, first of all, I cannot

21

really respond to that because I'm not familiar with

22

too many affordable housing units that are being

23

constructed.

24

amenities is -- will have a swimming pool, spa,

25

exercise room, barbecue and picnic areas, and as we

In this case, however, you know, the
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1

all acknowledge that, you know, you don't see very

2

many of these units, I really can't say whether the

3

amenities in this particular project would be

4

comparable to those in other affordable housing

5

projects.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

I just asked that because, you

7

know, looking at what's offered, it's pretty

8

impressive.

9
10

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

Yeah,

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

I think it's very good.

And in terms of the -- where the

11

site is compared to schools and I guess the near-by

12

shopping centers, approximately how close or do you

13

have any distances you can offer at this time?

14

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

You know, I'm not even sure how close

15

it is to Kihei School, maybe mile and a half, two

16

miles at the most to Kihei Elementary, and then of

17

course you have your Lokelani Intermediate School in

18

that area.

19

major recreational facilities at the Kihei Community

20

Center area.

21

as Councilmember Nishiki noted, I think this is a

22

very good location, you know, for the residents that

23

are able to buy into the project.

24
25

You have all of the recreational --

As -- you know, as you noted, as well

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

location, location.

As they say, location,

That's good.

Thank you.
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CHAIR CARROLL:

Council members, anything further?

Anybody else?

3

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

4

CHAIR CARROLL:

5

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Question.

Mr. Hokama.
Ms. Lee, thank you for doing a good

6

job on this proposal.

7

term of the agreement become -- become the -- how

8

would say -- what is the division line between

9

options for purchase by affordable buyers to I guess

10
11

How did the 135 days for the

then open market?
MS. LEE:

We used -- we based that on Chapter 2.86, and

12

that information -- we try standardize these types

13

of agreements, and this is the standard length of

14

time.

15

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

And I'm just trying to make

16

sure that we all are clear in case people have

17

questions later.

18

when the phase becomes available for occupancy or

19

when the last unit is made available for -- and I

20

just was wondering how the clock would start, since

21

it's in different phases and different completion

22

dates for X amount of units.

23

MS. LEE:

The start of the 135 days becomes

Well, under the marketing of affordable units on

24

page 5, it's not less than 15 consecutive calendar

25

days prior to the commencement of the affordable
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1

sales period.

2

provide the marketing plan at that time.

3

you -- are you asking when would the developer begin

4

the sales of the project or when do we get the

5

information on the

6

So that -- the developer would then

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Now, are

I was just concerned when the 135th

7

day would come into account, because in the

8

presentation we have ten units anticipated to be

9

completed by August 2003, 14 in January 2004{ and

10

two in June 2004.

11

II in this proposal be 135 days after, let's say,

12

they get their clearances for occupancy at the end

13

of August 2003, for that ten units, 135 days, and

14

then when phase IV comes out with the last two units

15

in June 2004, then the 135 days would start only for

16

those two units then?

17

is your Department going to look at it in that

18

manner?

19

MS. LEE:

20

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

So would the ten units in phase

Is it going to be phased

Yes.
And I'm looking at it as part of

21

page 7 under the term -- Article 4, term of

22

agreement.

23

County's understanding of this.

24

it's coming in phases for us.

25

MS. LEE:

I just wanted to know what was the
Since, you know,

As far as we're concerned, we were of the
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1

understanding that most of the units, if not all,

2

were going to be built at one time.

3

under construction, and so the units that are being

4

built have 135 days as far as the total

5

affordability part of it.

6

days to be able to raise -- well, sell the units to

7

a higher income group.

8

135, and that applies to all units.

9
10
11

12

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
MS. LEE:

In fact,

it's

75 -- 75 days and then 60

So 75 and then 60 is the

Okay.

But our understanding is that most of them are

going to be built at the same time.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

Mr. Whiting, if I may ask

13

you, in your hard copy or PowerPoint this morning

14

you shared phasing of the delivery of the 26 units.

15

Is there a difference with what is actually being

16

constructed and your schedule that was shared with

17

us this morning?

18

MR. WHITING:

Yeah, it's a good question, because the way

19

our construction financing works really drives how

20

we do our phases, and so -- and that's really driven

21

off of how our sales go for the overall project.

22

Sales for the overall project are going very well,

23

so I guess what I would tell you is that phasing

24

schedule that we have there is a conservative case.

25

I think they'll be built faster.
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As you know, we have to comply with certain

2

State of Hawaii requirements to sell these units,

3

and so I think that -- just to clarify, you know, we

4

can't sell them until we comply with certain

5

requirements with the State which allows us to

6

actually formally put them under contract.

7

when the State allows us to fulfill the requirements

8

under the CPR laws to sell them, then we're going to

9

sell them.

And so

They may not be built, but we would have

10

to comply with certain contractual obligations.

11

the extent that we put them under contract, they

12

have to be built within a certain number of months

13

for those contracts to be valid.

14

To

So I think it's okay as it relates to our

15

agreement to have the stipulation be that as we

16

comply with the State of Hawaii requirements to

17

begin -- to the extent we are able to put units

18

under contract, that's really when the meter starts,

19

whether they're constructed or not, because the

20

State really governs that the contracts are invalid

21

if you don't start construction within a certain

22

number of months.

23

I believe it's nine months.

So I think within our agreement it works

24

it's a good question.

I think it -- we're kept

25

honest by the State law already so that you can't,
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1

you know, put them under contract and then not build

2

them.

3

in our agreement, your concern is addressed.

4

So I think that the way the time frames work

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

And [ Mr. Whiting, since

5

you're up here, if I may ask you, have you any

6

preliminary marketing or demand work studies done

7

that you feel confident more than likely the ability

8

for you to sell these 26 units at the affordable

9

proposed ranges is very viable or do you foresee

10

that even if offered X amount or X percentage more

11

than likely will not be sold at the ranges proposed?

12

MR. WHITING:

It's hard for me to say.

We haven't done

13

market studies in that regard, but I guess what I

14

would tell you is that it's -- it wouldn't be

15

feasible for us to build them any cheaper given the

16

location and our land cost.

17

spoke earlier made a good point to the extent that

18

if these were located somewhere else, they could

19

probably be built and sold less expensively.

20

But based on our discussions with the

21

marketing staff and based on how sales have gone to

22

date, I expect that these units will be sold to Maui

23

residents that qualify under the affordable

24

guidelines and I expect that it will go very well,

25

and if -- you know, if -- if comparatively speaking

The gentleman that
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1

the Kahana project is a yardstick against, you know,

2

which we would be measured, these are going to be

3

brought in substantially less expensively.

4

hopefully ours works so that one works too, but if

5

either of them are going to work, ours is certainly

6

going to work.

7
8
9

10

So

So ...

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Whiting.

Chairman, I have a couple more, but I'm
willing to allow any other member their opportunity
to ask questions.

11

CHAIR CARROLL:

Anyone else have any -- Ms. Tavares.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Even though I'm not a Committee

13

member, thank you for allowing my question and

14

future comments.

15

marketed already as far as the market price homes or

16

what is -- what is the range of the market price

17

units in this project?

18

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

It said this project has been

Councilmember Tavares, I'm not

19

familiar with the market ranges for the project

20

overall.

21

Betsill's website, and they are marketing the

22

Villas, or this project, together with others.

23

all on their website, but I don't see any ranges on

24

the website.

25

I got some preliminary information from

It's

I can get that information for you.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I think it would be interesting to
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1

know what the market prices are going to be.

2

think that this project -- you know/ I'm really

3

enthused and happy to see a project like this where

4

the affordable housing units are actually within the

5

market units and that they will not look any

6

different than any other unit.

7

I

I think that the trend across the nation in

8

affordable housing is that they shouldn't be

9

segregated out in a block by themselves or some

10

place where all the affordable is in one place and

11

the markets in another place, that we need this what

12

we call the mix of housing and destratification, I

13

guess, of class when it comes to housing.

14

really happy to see that this is intermingled within

15

a market project, and I hope this will be the trend

16

that the Council will follow and promote and develop

17

policies to do it this way and not have these

18

segregated affordable housing projects that just are

19

stand alone.

20

So I'm

We have a -- I guess Piilani Gardens is the

21

other project that's coming up where the market and

22

the affordable is mixed within the same location,

23

and I think that's the way -- you know, that's the

24

way we need to go with affordable housing, instead

25

of segregating it out from other places.
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And I'm hoping that maybe I can chat with

2

Ms. Lee later, and I would like to see her

3

Department sponsor a housing -- affordable housing

4

workshop or conference here on Maui that deals

5

specifically with affordable housing and to bring in

6

all these award winning affordable housing projects.

7

We saw some of them at the ME DB conference, some

8

glimpses of some of those projects that have been

9

successful at various ranges of affordable and

10

meeting whatever, you know, 80 percent of income and

11

all of that.

12

You know, I applaud the work that you are

13

doing, Mr. Whiting, in providing this affordable

14

housing.

15

about the State control of these projects as far as

16

affordable housing goes, and I'm sure Ms. Lee could

17

provide us that information, but I am

18

thrilled to see this happening.

19

will be any problem selling any of these units,

20

because given its location, I mean, with the highest

21

being around 200,000, I mean, it's, you know, kind

22

of unreal.

23

I'm real interested to also learn more

I'm

I don't think there

I just wonder too that, you know, my median

24

family income of course is below what this chart

25

says, so I can't afford one of these homes, but
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based on the median family income of the 46,400, is

2

it that if the median family income is that, then

3

they could afford the 100 percent level, is that how

4

that's calculated?

5

CHAIR CARROLL:

Ms. Lee.

6

MS. LEE:

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes.
Okay.

So that translates to

8

$3,870 a month in family income, and if you take out

9

27 percent for taxes, that's about $1,045, that

10

leaves about -- a net of about $2,800 a month for a

11

family to cover all of their expenses including

12

housing.

13

ask this question.

14

monthly payment?

15

percent?

16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23

MS. LEE:

Is there a percentage that -- well, let me
160,000 mortgage, what is the
Do you usually figure like 10

Well, we're looking at probably 7 percent, and

the mortgage wouldn't be based on 160,000.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Because there would be a down

payment.
MS. LEE:

Normally people will provide some type of down

payment, and we do have a down payment program.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

That's right.

You have that

assistance program.

24

MS. LEE:

Right.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.
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MS. LEE:

And the way I see this -- and I want to say for

2

the record that this developer has been extremely

3

straightforward, and it's been, you know, a real

4

pleasure working with him.

5

same kind of success, but because he was so

6

straightforward, we -- as you noticed, it's an

7

unusual mix where 35 percent of the lower priced

8

units are at the bottom and then it's like 35, 38,

9

27.

I don't always have this

This is a highly unusual mix.

Normally it's

10

10, 30, you know, 50, just to make things work.

11

we were very fortunate that this person is very

12

socially -- he wants to take care of his social

13

obligation as well as his legal obligations.

14

But

At a price range of $160,000 and then the

15

next price going up to 180, that tells you that that

16

bottom level is being subsidized.

17

unit being sold at 160,000, when you move in, you

18

already have equity of $20,000 or more, you know, so

19

you're

20

unit.

21

selling overnight, because it's a bargain.

22

incredible bargain for someone in that price range.

23

So if you buy a

you're getting a lot of value for that
So I would imagine those nine units will be
It's an

Probably -- depends on what they put down,

24

10,000, you know, maybe you're looking at -- or even

25

20,000 you're looking at a mortgage of maybe 140,
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1

145, something like that, at 7 percent.

2

guessing, but I'd say about 900, 900 to $1,000.

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

4

MS. LEE:

Mortgage payment?

Yeah, I would say that.

Depends, depends what

5

program they get.

6

it will be cheaper.

7

program, it will be more expensive.

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR CARROLL:

I'd just be

If they get a government program,
If they get a conventional

Thank you.

Thank you.

I don't know.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

If no other members have

10

anything right now, I'm going to turn the time over

11

to Mr. Hokama.

Mr. Mateo.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you.

Alice, real quickly,

13

just for the sake of information, is it possible to

14

get a copy of the worksheet to give us information

15

as to how you reached the 160,000 affordable rate?

16
17

MS. LEE:

I'd be happy to.

the HUD rates and our local standard.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

19

CHAIR CARROLL:

20

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

21

We have a matrix that has both

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Hokama.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Ms. Lee, a couple questions for you, please.

22

First one, this is using the County's assessment

23

numbers, which your Department went out and got

24

well, a clear snapshot in time of what you felt was

25

the more appropriate numbers and income numbers for
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1

this County compared to the Federal HUD guidelines.

2

The difference between this project and the one that

3

it was compared to, the Kahana Ridge project, is

4

that in the Kahana Ridge project part of the

5

language specifically mentioned HUD guidelines and

6

that's why there was a difference in how we're

7

looking at levels, I guess, of qualified affordable

8

buyers.

9

MS. LEE:

Yes, we followed two different standards, one is

10

the HUD standard and one is our own standard based

11

on the human needs study.

12

you say, we followed the HUD standard for Kahana

13

the Kahana Ridge project is because there was a

14

specific reference in the LUC's D&O and the

15

conditional zoning ordinance to HUD.

16

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

And the reason why, as

Thank you for that, Ms. Lee.

17

Second one I would like to -- question I have is in

18

this affordable agreement that you're proposing to

19

this body, you have used 2.94 and the ten-year

20

provision for the affordable housing.

21

us if there's any other project that the County has

22

requested the ten-year provision?

23

any or -- that you could share with us this morning?

24
25

MS. LEE:

Can you tell

Are you aware of

Lately we don't generally use the ten-year

period, mainly because the ten-year period, the buy
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1

back period/ is -- the intent of it was really to

2

focus on the low end housing/ because -- because, as

3

I mentioned earlier/ even here there's a big subsidy

4

on the low end/ and that's why we want the people

5

to

6

least remain in the house for ten years/ but it

7

doesn't make sense to apply that to higher priced

8

units because/ for one, there's probably no way that

9

the County's going to buy those units back, as

because they're receiving this windfall/ at

10

they're too high priced.

11

buy back on the higher priced units.

12

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

13

MS. LEE:

So there shouldn't be a

Right/ right.

And excuse me/ one more thing.

This is only the

14

second housing agreement that we together have

15

looked at in the last four years.

16

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

So at this time you still

17

feel that ten years -- and I understand what you

18

meant about the windfall and the amount of building

19

equity that a qualified buyer for these 26 units

20

will receive.

21

assuming/ from what you've presented to us in the

22

proposal/ that the ten years is still a reasonable

23

amount of time for this agreement?

So you still -- at this point I'm

24

MS. LEE:

I don't think it's reasonable.

25

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

I just --

Yeah, I know that/ yeah/ and that's
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1

why I'm asking, because while I understand part of

2

the -- part of Council's -- earlier Council's

3

concern about speculation of those getting this

4

built-in windfall or advantage of an automatic

5

equity upon completion of the agreement of sale,

6

that they would then turn it over and reap the

7

profits whereby the developer who either by

8

condition of zoning or land use approval that could

9

have made the profit, now, you know, someone who I

10

don't know whether they should or shouldn't have it,

11

but nonetheless, someone will benefit from a quick

12

transaction of this unit because of the scale of the

13

original purchase price.

14

I was looking at -- I too was wondering

15

whether the ten years made sense in this point in

16

time where we are as a County and the need for

17

housing, and so I was looking at something between

18

five and seven years, because I would not like the

19

original buyer to just quickly turn it over and reap

20

a big benefit where someone else has subsidized it.

21

While I still feel that the person that does qualify

22

and receives this unit after a reasonable end of

23

time should be able to upgrade if they can afford it

24

and they so desire to, and I was wondering what your

25

thoughts were with that.

And again, I have no magic
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1

with -- I just felt that, you know, Lanai we have

2

had a seven-year program at one time.

3

have worked.

4

the right number, but I was thinking ten was pretty

5

long.

6

MS. LEE:

Right.

It seemed to

And, again, I'm not too sure if that's

Regardless of my opinion, I felt I

7

needed to follow what I thought was the

8

interpretation of the law, and under 2.94 it says in

9

Section B -- 2.94.030, Section B, the last sentence

10

says, "Such guidelines shall include but not be

11

limited to the review factors listed in subsection

12

C."

13

a period of not less than ten years."

14

those circumstances I felt I was required to include

15

that condition, and one day let's change it to

16

something more practical, but right now this is what

17

we have.

18

And subsection C says, "Affordable housing for

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

So under

So are we able as a

19

Committee to recommend less, Mr. Kushi, with what

20

Ms. Lee just shared as part of the Code under 2.94

21

of that not less than ten years?

22

MR. KUSHI:

Yes, in your review and comment.

23

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

And again, Mr. Chair, I just bring

24

it up because the beginning of this very specific

25

section and subsection C that we've been made aware
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1

of, part of the final sentence, and shall consider

2

the following factors in the Director's review, and

3

while the Director is required to review it, the

4

Director is not required, in my opinion, to say that

5

it -- you know, it has to be that minimum ten years.

6

In her -- in the Director's review what she -- I

7

believe in her review she is -- she did her due

8

diligence, went through all the provisions of the

9

subsection.

And, again, I just bring it up because

10

at this point I'm not too sure if it's -- it's going

11

to hurt or harm the ability of how the project

12

and those that will be able to buy into it.

13

My last question for Ms. Lee is is there a

14

legal way that for the 135 days that we offer it

15

for -- under the affordable position to limit it

16

legally only for Maui or Maui County residents

17

first, and then if after that 135 days welre part of

18

the market and open to anyone?

19

to us, again, provide the housing which we intend

20

for our people and find out that 50 percent or

21

whatever, you know, a good portion is then purchased

22

from nonresidents.

23

don't know if we can do it and it will hold up

24

legally or not, but I just ask if there's a way to

25

structure it.

Because I would hate

So it's a concern I have, and I
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1

CHAIR CARROLL:

Perhaps Mr. Kushi could answer that.

2

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

3

MR. KUSHI:

Mr. Kushi, please.

Yes, Mr. Chair, on behalf of the Department,

4

maybe I can answer this way.

We always have some

5

concerns about Hawaii versus Maui County residents,

6

but it's a valid concern in terms of the property

7

being on Maui.

8

whoever buys it -- let's say I'm from Honolulu.

9

buy it.

However, as part of the agreement,
I

I'd have to be an owner occupant, so then

10

I'd become a Maui resident.

11

mean, you -- unless you want to shut out non-Maui

12

people, but then you would -- you'd have to be an

13

owner occupant.

14

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

15

MS. LEE:

16

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

So in that case, I

Chairman.

It's in the agreement.
And please let me just add that I

17

understand what you're saying and you're absolutely

18

right, if they buy, they need to become an owner

19

occupant so they become a resident, but that means

20

that the person doesn't have to be here to qualify

21

to buy and that still leaves that person on this

22

island in this County that needs the housing will

23

not have the housing.

24

a catch 22 kind of situation of, you know, good

25

intentions and then of course we're not fulfilling

I understand -- and it's like
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1

the target we want to hit.

2

that first 135 we just limit it to our people.

3

MS. LEE:

So I'm just wondering if

The agreement already states a preference for

4

Maui residents.

5

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Is that the strongest we can do,

6

Ms. Lee, that we require this preference but that

7

in your opinion?

8
9

MS. LEE:

I think at this point the developer has been so

straight up and so cooperative --

10

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

11

MS. LEE:

I agree.

I agree.

at this point that I really don't think that

12

that's going to be a problem.

13

pivotal issue, I don't believe the developer would

14

be opposed to changing it to a requirement that the

15

owner occupant be a Maui resident, that must be a

16

Maui County resident, I don't think the developer

17

would be opposed to that.

18
19
20
21
22

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

If this is a real

Thank you for your comments,

Ms. Lee and Mr. Kushi.
I'm done, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

Members, any further questions or comments?

23

Hearing none, do we have anyone that wishes to have

24

anything -- any comments transmitted to --

25

officially transmitted to the Director of Housing
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1

and Human Concerns, Ms. Lee, in accordance with

2

Chapter 2.94 of the Maui County Code?

3

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Mr. Hokama.

Mr. Chairman, do we have a deadline

4

that we must respond to Ms. Lee by, like within the

5

next 30 days or next 15 days?

6

ticking against this Committee to -- I mean I

7

understand what the developer would like.

8

wondering if we're under a time constraint?

9

CHAIR CARROLL:

Not that I'm aware of.

10

MS. LEE:

11

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

12

MS. LEE:

13

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

14

CHAIR CARROLL:

15
16
17
18

Is there a clock

I was

Ms. Lee.

No, but the sooner the better so we can
Understood.

-- get people in those homes.
Understood.

It would seem that a delay, unless it's

something very urgent, would not be appropriate.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

Chairman, I am awaiting your

recommendation to us, please.
CHAIR CARROLL:

My recommendation is simply that we send

19

this forward.

And do we need to do this by motion

20

since it's -- I would entertain a motion to send

21

this HSED-17 forward.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

So moved.

23

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Second.

24

CHAIR CARROLL:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Molina.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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1

guess a lot has been said, and it's quite an

2

impressive project and I commend the Director of

3

Housing, Ms. Lee, and also the applicant for putting

4

out a project like this.

5

amenities, great location, and it sets a good

6

example for other developers to follow.

7

ask that the motion pass unanimously, Mr. Chair,

8

from my fellow colleagues.

9
10
11

CHAIR CARROLL:

It offers a lot of

So I would

Thank you.

Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair, could I ask for a short

recess?

12

CHAIR CARROLL:

13

RECESS:

14

RECONVENE:

15

CHAIR CARROLL:

Short recess.

(Gavel) .

10:21 a.m.
10:24 a.m.

(Gavel)

The Human Services and Economic

16

Development Committee is now called back to order.

17

Members, when I asked for the motion to send this

18

item forward, since there's no action to be taken,

19

actually sending this item forward is simply filing

20

this item from the Committee.

21

All right.

22

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

23

CHAIR CARROLL:

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

25

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

Is that understood?

Any further comment?

Chairman.

Mr. Nishiki.
No, go ahead.

Mr. Mateo first.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Just wanted

2

to ask what process of advertising will be done so

3

that information on this project will get to the

4

community?

5

MS. LEE:

Advertising is done by the developer, so I would

6

have to call him up to answer that question.

7

Mr. Whiting.

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

MR. WHITING:

It's part of the plan.

As part of our working with the Department

10

of Housing, we have to satisfy a marketing plan for

11

certain periods of advertising during our sales, so

12

it's in our best interest to advertise it well

13

because it's in our best interest to build it

14

quickly and sell it quickly.

15

the County in this regard.

16

widely through the press and, to the extent that

17

it's appropriate, through the radio, but we have to

18

develop that marketing plan in conjunction with the

19

Department of Housing and we all have to be happy

20

that it makes sense, but to the extent that we don't

21

sell these units quickly, our carrying costs eat our

22

lunch.

23

that regard to get the word out.

So we are aligned with
We will advertise it

So, you know, we1re appropriately aligned in

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

25

CHAIR CARROLL:

Question.

Thank you.

Mr. Nishiki.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Question for Mr. Whiting.

What

2

would be a fair reporting requirement to ask you to

3

provide to this Council via the Human Concerns

4

Director?

5

and who they were sold tOr what would be a fair

6

timetable to ask you to provide this?

7

MR. WHITING:

In other words r an update on the units

Alice r what would be normal procedure?

8

do you normally

9

I mean r I think it would be worthwhile for the

10

how do you normally track that?

County to understand how it

11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

12

MR. WHITING:

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

14

MR. WHITING:

15

MS. LEE:

16

How

Who it's been sold to and --

Yeahr and how it goes.
-- which units and what price.

Yeah.

That's a requirement alreadYr so we can share

that report with you.

17

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

Part of the agreement.

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

19

CHAIR CARROLL:

20

MS. OHASHI HIRAGA:

What is that timetable?

Gwen r can you answer that?
Mr. Nishiki, as part of the affordable

21

housing agreement r there is a section that deals

22

with affordable buyer documentation.

23

days of the closing of the sale of any unit we have

24

to provide the Department -- and I guess, like you

25

said, it's not numbered r but this is Section 2
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1

Article 2, Section E, I think it's page 6, if you

2

can see the top of the 6, and it does require the

3

developer to submit within 30 days after closing a

4

copy of the completed application that was executed

5

by the buyer and the developer and all of these

6

other, you know, backup information from the

7

affordable buyer documentation that shows that they

8

are qualified.

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:
CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

All right, members, we have a motion on

11

the floor.

Any further questions?

12

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

13

CHAIR CARROLL:

14

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Chairman.

Yes, Mr. Hokama.
I would like to amend that motion

15

by including that we transmit the following comments

16

to the appropriate Department and Director, and I

17

believe it will be Ms. Lee and her Department that,

18

one, the first 135 days of the unit being marketed

19

for purchase under the affordable housing program be

20

for Maui County residents -- qualified Maui County

21

residents only.

22

Department look at an affordable housing occupancy

23

provision for a period of between five to seven

24

years, instead of ten.

25

Chair.

Second, that the Director and

That is my motion to amend,
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1

CHAIR CARROLL:

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

3

CHAIR CARROLL:

4
5

Do we have a second?
Second.

We have moved by Mr. Hokama and seconded

by Mr. Molina.

Discussion, Mr. Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Chairman, I think, you know, we've

6

asked some good questions by our members of the

7

Committee as well as our other colleagues.

8

believe that this developer and the Department

9

representing this County has worked very well.

I

I

10

believe Mr. Whiting is sensitive to the needs of the

11

community as it exists and currently is and that

12

that is the market we are trying to assist in, those

13

already here.

14

does get approved, Chairman, that she would continue

15

to work and see if it is maybe able to be part of

16

the final agreement.

17

So I will ask the Director if this

And I also believe that the five to seven

18

years of the occupancy provision of the affordable

19

housing program is something more reasonable in

20

length, not to be too anti the developer, neither

21

too anti the prospective buyer.

22

them for presenting for us something that I hope we

23

will continue to do.

24

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

So I thank both of

Thank you, Chairman.
Any further comment?

Are you voting on the amendment?
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1

CHAIR CARROLL:

Mr. Mateo.

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

3

CHAIR CARROLL:

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

What?

That's all right.

Mr. Mateo.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Perhaps

5

Member Hokama could consider if we're looking at

6

trying to target the Maui resident first, the

7

ten-year residency -- or occupation requirement

8

might just complete that goal.

9

could still possibly have speculation occur, whereas

Five to seven years

10

someone who would purchase and they see and they

11

know that it comes with a ten-year occupancy, it

12

might deter possible speculation.

13

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

14

CHAIR CARROLL:

15

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Chairman, if I may

Mr. Hokama.
-- just share my thoughts, and I'm

16

sure other people may view it differently.

17

think if you live over a -- let's use the five-year

18

period, Chairman, and the automatic built-in equity

19

that the person will have upon the purchase, I think

20

if you spread it out over a term of a five-year

21

period and look at the type of increased value, I

22

still believe that that number would be a reasonable

23

amount and not be prohibitive to either the seller

24

or give an extreme advantage to the buyer and

25

allow -- and I'm hoping that the situation improves
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1

whereby, you know, our people can then consider to

2

look at upgrades if they so desire and be able to

3

exercise that option instead of not utilize that

4

opportunity and be locked into an additional five

5

years.

6

understand the equity, the so-called windfall, and I

7

think over a five- to seven-year period it works out

8

still very fair.

9

CHAIR CARROLL:

10
11

That's just my thoughts, Chairman.

Thank you.

Again, I

Any further comment?

Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, in these agreements, is it

12

built into the agreement that should we have a

13

policy or an ordinance that would address such

14

things as the buy back clauses, that it could be

15

applied to these homeowners, or is it once this is

16

signed and they enter into those agreements, that it

17

runs with their property and it would be subsequent

18

folks that it would apply to?

19

question for Corp. Counsel.

20

CHAIR CARROLL:

21

?:

22

MR. KUSHI:

Maybe that's a

Corporation Counsel.

We have first right of refusal.
Well, generally, you know, my understanding of

23

this agreement and agreements in general, unless you

24

so state that you'll be subject to any future

25

revisions of existing law, you're signing what you
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1

signed today.

2

prepared -- unless the applicant's prepared to take

3

his licks in the future.

4

your question.

5

happens at all, you're still covered by Chapter

6

3.44, buy back provisions, and anything above

7

150,000 needs to come back to you anyway.

8
9

You know, unless you -- you're

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So that's the answer to

In terms of the buy back, if it

Okay.

Thank you.

That's good to

know, because I think one of the things that I heard

10

of -- and it wasn't at the conference.

It was

11

outside the conference, my good fortune to run into

12

someone who was knowledgeable of this areal was that

13

in a number of places on the sale within the buy

14

back period, that the municipality shares in the

15

profitt that, you know, if the -

16

to a certain -- you know, builds up over and beyond

17

the 7 percent per year or whatever it is in the buy

18

back plus the improvements that might be put in

19

this is what has priced those other homes out of

20

affordability in the past{ as we've seen with

21

Komohana Hale{ for example.

the equity builds

22

But there are some municipalities where in

23

their agreements is that when the owner sells itt

24

that there is a shared profit on some kind of

25

formula so that that is a possibility of what

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

HSED 8/1/02

62

1

happens with some agreements somewhere, and it's

2

been done in some places, and I hope to get more

3

information about it.

4

weekr and I hope to get more information about some

5

of those agreements.

6

restrictions in some places r not buy back clauses,

7

but, you know r that's also something we can look at.

8

And if it can apply to the buy back through the

9

ordinance, then we would be able to cover something

I just met this person last

They call them deed

10

like that, and that's to cut down some of the

11

speculativeness that we're concerned about.

12
13

14

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

Any further discussion?

Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Chairman, second and last time on

15

the motion.

16

support this r and just one quick comment on what

17

Ms. Tavares just shared.

18

the Director has already started the ball rolling in

19

this under the -- a different type of heading, which

20

is the assistance in down payment r and if the County

21

will continue to look at that as one of the tools of

22

how to then maybe -- if you utilize government funds

23

or let's say if we agree

24

it to Council and has referred it to Budget

25

Committee, that we would ante up more under a down

I will continue to ask the members to

I think the Department and

- because Ms. Lee has sent
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1

payment program, then maybe some of the thoughts of

2

the shared future equity or profitability that can

3

be made on a transaction, that the County can then

4

get its share and put back in a fund to continue to

5

help more people utilize that funds for the down

6

payment portion of purchases.

7

So it's something that has very good merit,

8

Chairman, but I think we're going to need to work

9

with Ms. Lee and come up with a policy of how to

10

address it, but it's more than just a one-shot deal

11

with this type.

12

continuing program that has a lot of merit.

13

again, I just want to thank Ms. Lee and the

14

Department, because they've started the ball rolling

15

in a very good direction, in my opinion, Chairman,

16

and I will continue to support that kind of forward

17

thinking.

18

CHAIR CARROLL:

It can help be a part of a
And so,

Thank you.
Thank you.

Any further comment?

19

voting on the amendment to the main motion.

20

those in favor.

21

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

22

CHAIR CARROLL:

Opposed?

23

24
25
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Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, Molina;
and Chair Carroll.
None.
None.
None.
Vice-Chair Johnson.

VOTE: AYES:
NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

4

MOTION CARRIED.
5

Transmit the following comments to the
Director of Housing and Human Concerns
that 1) the first 135 days of the unit
be marketed for purchase under the
affordable housing program be for
qualified Maui County residents only;
and 2) the Director and Department look
at an affordable housing occupancy
provision for a period between 5-7 years
instead of 10 years.

ACTION:
6
7

8
9

10
11

12

CHAIR CARROLL:

All right, back to the main motion.

13

14
15

Motion carried.

Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yeah.

I just heard the amendment

16

and some of the comments made in regards to policy,

17

but I think that -- this is what I stated earlier in

18

this Committee meeting, that it is this Council now

19

to work with this Administration, and it states in

20

2.94 that we are to create -

21

again.

22

Council of the housing guidelines required in this

23

chapter, the Human Concerns Director shall review

24

all affordable housing proposals and consider the

25

following factors in his or her review."

and I'll read it

"Pending enactment by the Maui County
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1

that talks about what Junior said, you know, not

2

less than ten years and the gamut that Alice

3

defended.

4

I would hope in your Committee report today,

5

Mr. Chairman, that there will be a statement in

6

there saying that you will refer to this Committee

7

looking at the enactment of a County Council housing

8

guideline requirement that we've not done yet, and

9

this is the reason why we're running into these

10
11

kinds of questions that have been raised.
Charmaine mentioned that in many

12

municipalities they've got ordinances that address

13

the very concerns that we all raise here today,

14

residency, where the profits go to should you sell

15

it, and we've been neglectful in doing it, and so

16

hopefully this Committee can get on the ball and

17

start looking at the policies I think that we've

18

been cast with in trying to do this.

19

Lastly, I knew that, you know t

in thanking

20

the developer why I was concerned about something

21

that the Planning Commission, to me, did not fulfill

22

in its due diligence.

23

but I remember when this came up and I went to the

24

Planning Commission and made some testimony about

25

his development that was going to impact this

And nothing against you! sir,
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1

wonderful sandy beach at Wailea Beach Villas.

2

concern will be and will always be on my mind, that

3

the Commission, despite that it had asked you to

4

provide 15 public parkings at the Elua right-of-way

5

and also five more added parking

6

site specific where it was going to be, Wailea

7

Beach, that that has always been my concern,

8

Mr. Whiting, but, you know, that's already passed.

The

- I can't remember

9

But, again, in looking at what this developer

10

has given to us, because most developers always look

11

for loopholes to see how they can, with what we've

12

got on the law, eliminate their responsibilities.

13

Maybe it's because you live here, sir, maybe it's

14

because you know what Maui County faces, and I'm

15

sure it's because you want to be a developer that

16

does not run away from requirements that you've done

17

this, and I thank you because for everyone that does

18

not act like you, in a responsible manner, and this

19

Council allows it to occur, we only put the burden

20

of these other responsibilities, such as

21

infrastructure and the gamut, Mr. Chairman, on

22

taxpayers because we've not done our job.

23

again, I thank you, Mr. Whiting, for your

24

participation and your upfrontness.

25

that we hear these good stories, and I hope that all

And so,

It's rarely
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1

developers listening will take heed and change a

2

and have a change of heart.

3
4

CHAIR CARROLL:

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

6

CHAIR CARROLL:

7

VOTE: AYES:

9

Any further comments?

to the motion on the floor.

5

8

Thank you.

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

Thank you.
If not,

All those in favor?

Aye.
Opposed?
Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, Molina;
and Chair Carroll.
None.
None.
None.
Vice-Chair Johnson.

10
MOTION CARRIED.

11
FILING of communication.

ACTION:

12
13

CHAIR CARROLL:

Motion carried.

I would like to thank the Committee and the

14

15

other Council members, the people in the audience

16

and the people in our viewing audience on public

17

television for being with us today.

18

would like to say that I think the County is making

19

progress in working with the private sector to

20

satisfy the needs of our community and we will

21

continue on this course.

22

meeting is adjourned.

And finally I

No further business, this

(Gavel) .

23
24

ADJOURN:

10: 43 a.m.

25
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